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DIGEST

1, Protaster's challenge to the evaluation of its cost
proposal is denied where the agency reasonably upwardly
adjusted the protester's proposed direct labor costs because
the labor costs in the cost proposal bore no relationship to
the cost of the personnel for whom the protester submitted
resumes, despite the specific admonition in the request for

proposals that the cost proposal should reflect the cost of
personnel for whom resumes were submitted, and where the
agency uniformly applied an escalation factor to the
proposed labor costs for all offerors in the option years to
account for possible cost increases over the life of the
contract.

2. Contention that agency improperly rejected protester's
best and final offer (BAFO) overhead rate and instead used
the rate initially proposed is denied where the protester
provided no explanation for the change in its rate, and
where the agency reasonably concluded that acceptance of the
lower rate in the protester's BAFO was too risky.

3. Agency reasonably evaluated protester's cost proposal
using a more recent actual general and administrative
expense rate, rather than the proposed rate based on prior
experience, where the agency learned that the protester's
current rates were substantially higher than the past rates
mentioned in its proposal submissions.



DECISION

AmerInd, Inc. protests the award of a cost-plus-fixed-fee
contract to OC, Inc, under request for proposals (RFP)
No, N00406-90-R-1152, issued by the Department of the Navy,
for training systems support services for the Naval Undersea
Warfare Engineering Station in Hawaii, AmerInd argues that
the Navy misevaluated Amerind's cost proposal, anid, as a
result, improperly awarded the contract to OC as the offeror
with the lowest evaluated cost, despite AmerInd's lower
proposed cost, Specifically, Amerind claims that the Navy
mad- improper upward adjustments to AmerInd's proposed
direct labor costs, overhead rate, and general and adminis-
trative (G&A) rate.

We deny the protest,

BACKGROUND

The RFP--issued on January 17, 1991, and set aside for
exclusive small business participation--anticipated award of
a cost-plus-fixed-fee contract for a base year period
followed by 4 option years. The training support sought by
the Navy included engineering and technical services relat-
ing to training analysis; training systems and devices;
design development; training support facilities; and
ordnance training support for active and reserve fleet
components, joint service ordnance projects, and foreign
military sales. The RFP estimated the level of effort (in
hours) for each contract period as follows, base year,
56,000; first option year, 86,000; second option year,
116,000; third option year, 146,000; and, fourth option
year, 176,000.

The RFP advised that award would be made to the offeror
whose proposal was deemed most advantageous to the govern-
ment, considering cost and other factors, and set forth five
evaluation factors in descending order of importance:
technical, cost, management, resources, and experience. The
RFP further advised that if proposals were determined tech-
nically equivalent, award would be made "based on the
primacy of cost."

Since the ability of offerors to perform the support ser-
vices here is largely a function of the personnel proposed,
the RFP included extensive instructions on identifying
intended employees and calculating direct labor rates.
Specifically, offerors were directed to provide detailed
resumes for the management and technical personnel committed
to work on the contract. RFP § L503.2.e. (2). In addition,
offerors were required to use the same personnel identified
in the technical proposal to calculate labor costs in the
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cost proposal. Id, Similarly, the RFP clause entitled
"Labor Rate Methodology" directed offerors to ensure that
the proposed labor rates for each labor category were appli-
cable to the specific personnel for whom the offeror
submitted resumes in its technical proposal. RFP § L512,1,
Finally, offerors were advised to provide explanations if
proposed labor rates were higher or lower than the company
average labor rates, or were higher or lower than the rates
reflected on the resumes submitted with the technical
proposal. RFP § L512.2.

By the March 5, 1991, closing date, five proposals were
received in response to the RFP, After initial evaluation
and an initial request for clarification, two of the offer-
ors were excluded from the competitive range; the other
three offerors--AmerInd, OC, and Company A--were included in
the competitive range, and were found technically
equivalent.

By letters dated December 23, the Navy advised the remaining
three offerors that their proposals were considered techni-
cally equivalent, and again requested additional information
and clarifications fronm each offeror. In addition, the
Navy's letter to Amerind requested "revised, mid-pointed
labor rates for the entire t51 year effort and back-up
documentation which indicates how you arrived at these
rates," The letter also stated that the rate for G&A, and
the rates for four labor categories--senior engineer, engi-
neer, training systems specialist, and technical editor--
appeared low. After receiving a response to this request,
the Navy requested submission of best and final offers
(BAFO) by letter dated February 12, 1992.

Upon receipt of BAFOs, the,,Navy evaluated and adjusted each
offeror's cost proposal to reflect the agency's view of its
most probable cost. Although AmerInd submitted the lowest
proposed cost, it was considered the offeror with the
highest evaluated cost; while OC submitted the highest
proposed cost, it was viewed as the offeror with the lowest
evaluated cost, The table below shows the proposed and
evaluated BAFO costs:

Proposed Evaluated
Offeror Cost Cost

AmerInd $ 15,011,994 $ 20,929,027
Company A 15,671,376 17,181,594
OC 15,854,697 16,917,466

As explained above, since the proposals were considered
technically equal, the Navy made award to OC as the offeror
with the lowest evaluated cost. This protest followed.
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DISCUSSION

AmerInd argues that four of the adjustments made to its cost
proposal were unreasonable ard improper, and that, as a
result, OC was evaluated the low cost offeror, instead of
AmerInd Specifically, AmerInd claims that: (1) the Navy's
upward adjustment of its direct labor costs ignored the
average labor rates for the company, and instead utilized
only the labor rates for the employees for whom. resumes were
submitted; (2) the Navy unreasonably rejected AmerInd's
assumption that it would not be necessary to pay rmiore for
labor in the option years of the contract, and instead
applied an escalation rate of 3 percent per year; (3) the
Navy improperly ignored AmerInd's BAFO overhead rates, and
instead used the overhead rates found inr AmerInd's initial
proposal; and (4) the Navy improperly ignored AmerInd's
proposed G&A rate and instead used a recent actual G&A rate.

Where an agency evaluates proposals for the award of a cost
reimbursement contract, an offeror's proposed estimated
costs are not dlspositive, because regardless of the costs
proposed, the government is bound to pay the contractor its
actual and allowable costs. Federal Acquisition Regulation
§ 15,605(d), Consequently, a cost realism analysis must be
performed by the agency to determine the extent to which an
offeror's proposed costs represent what the contract should
cost, assuming reasonable economy and efficiency. CACI.
Inc.-Fed., 64 Como, Gen, 71 (1984), 84-2 CPD I 542. Because
the contracting agency is in the best position to make this
cost realism determination, our review of an agency's exer-
cise of judgment in this area is limited to determining
whether the agency's cost evaluation was reasonably based
and not arbitrary. General Research'Corp-, 70 Comp.
Gen. 279 (1991), 91-1 CPD ¶ 183, aff'd, American Mcmt. SYs.,
Inc.; Dept. of the Armv--Recon., 70 Comp. Gen, 510 (1991),
91-1 CPD ¶ 492; Grey Advertising, Inc., 55 Comp. Gen. 1111
(1976), 76-1 CPD ¶ 325.

As explained in detail below, our review of each of
AmerInd's contentions, and the Navy's detailed response to
those contentions, leads us to conclude that the Navy's
adjustments to AmerInd's proposal were reasonably calculated
to reflect the most likely cost to the government of
AmerInd's cost proposal.

Direct Labor Costs

AmerInd argues that the Navy's upward adjustment of
AmerInd's proposed direct labor costs ignored the average
labor rates for the company, and instead utilized only the
labor rates for the employees for whom resumes were
submitted. According to AmerInd, this adjustment was
improper because it was based on arn overly narrow reading of
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the RFP, and because it failed to consider that: (1) much
of the work will be performed in Hawaii,( where labor costs
are ¶generally lower than in the Washington, D,C,, area
(where many of the employees identified'in the technical
proposal are employed); (2) the influx of former Department
of Defense (DOD) and DOD-contractor employees entering the
labor market as a result of decreasing DOD budgets might
enable AmerInd to hire employees at1 lower salaries than in
recent years; and (3) the large increase in hours over the
life of the contract--from 56,000 hours in the base year to
176,000 hours in year five--will require a significant
number of new hires, to whom Amerind could pay less than it
pays its current employees,

The Navy made precisely the upward adjustment about which
AmerInd complains--and made a similar upward adjustment to
the direct labor costs of the other' two offerors in the
competitive range, In support of its action, the Navy
explains that the RFP explicitly advised offerors to propose
costs consistent with the resumes and skill levels of the
employees named in the technical proposal, In addition, the
Navy claims that AmerInd failed to provide any evidence to
justify a conclusion that its labor rates might be lower
than the rates paid to the employees for whom AmerInd sub-
mitted resumes,

With respect to Amerind's challenge to thel Navy's interpre-
tat ion of the RFP instructions, AmerInd claims that there is
aIconflict between the RFP's requirement that offerors
provide their most likely actual costs in their cost propos-
al,-'and at the same time propose labor costs that are
directly related to the costs of the specific personnel
identified in the technical proposal. In AmerInd's view,
the Navy erred in insisting on a correlation between the
individuals named in the technical proposal and the proposed
labor costs, at the expense of ignoring that actual costs
might be lower,

As explained above, the RFP here provided specific instcuc-
tions to potential offerors on the subject of preparing
proposals, Not only did the RFP'req'ucire offerors to provide
detailed resumes for their proposed personnel, but the
solicitation also required that the personnel offered in, the
technical proposal be the same personnel identified in the
cost proposal, RFP § L503,2,e,(2). In addition, the RFP
stated that the direct labor rates proposed in the cost
proposal should be those applicable to the personnel in the
technical proposal as reflected in the submitted resumes,
RFP § L512.1. Finally, the RFP clearly warned that offerors
who proposed labor rates different from those reflected by
the specific resumes should identify and explain the reason
for the difference. RFP § L512.2.b.
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To the extent that AmerIrnd is arguing that the solicitation
was defective, its complaint is untimely, Solicitation
improprieties apparent on the face of an RFP must be raised
prior to the time for receipt of proposals. 4 CIFIR.
§ 21,2(a) (1) (1992), In any event, we do not see these
provisions as conflicting, The clauses discussed above
reveal an attempt to firmly anchor offerors to the personnel
identified in their technical proposals-'both in terms of
qualifications (see RFP § L503,2;e, requiring that the
personnel qualifications identified in the resumes submitted
with the technical proposals become the minimum standards
for all subsequently-hired personnel), and in terms of an
offeror's most likely cost (see RFP § L512,1, requiring that
the cost proposal reflect the actual cost of individuals
named in the technical proposal), These provisions operate
together to block offerors from unfairly identifying highly
qualified (and highly paid) individuals in the technical
proposal, thus earning a high technical score, while using
less qualified (and lower paid) iiS-.viduals to calculate the
cost proposal,

In its evaluation of AmerInd's BAFO, the Navy found no
correlation between the labor rates in AmerInd's cost pro-
posal and the 'rates paid to the personnel for whom AmerInd
submitted resumes, despite the instructions in the RFP,
Rather, AmerInd calculated its direct labor costs using
composites of the averages of both its Washington, D.C., and
field office salary ranges (field office salaries were lower
than those in Washington, D.C.). Generall', this composite
rate was significantly lower than the actual rates paid to
the individuals for whom resumes were submitted with the
technical proposal. In its cost realism adjustment, the
Navy rejected AmerInd's composite rates and instead used
mid-pointed current, actual rates for the individuals for
whom resumes were submitted, thus substantially increasing
AmerInd's direct labor costs.

AmerInd has not shown why the Navy should have abandoned the
evaluation scheme set forth in the RFP and instead permitted
AmerInd to' propose costs different from the resuies included
in the technical proposal. First, despite AmerInd's com-
plaints, one of the most basic functions of a cost realism
analysis is'to ascertain the most probable cost associated
with an offeror's prtposed technical approach. See All Bann
Enters.. Inc., 70 Comp. Gen. 541 (1991), 91-1 CPD 9 521;
Dynalectron Corp.; Lockhead Elecs. Co..'Inc., 54 Coinp
Gen. 562, (1975), 75-1 CPD ¶ 17, aff d, 54 Comp. Gen. 1009
(1975), 75-1 CPD ¶ 341. As a result, the RFP's approach of
comparing proposed labor costs with the costs of specific
employees identified in the technical proposal is consistent
with the agency's need to ascertain offerors' most probable
costs.
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Second, since the solicitation here advised that an explana-
tion was required if the proposed labor costs varied from
the cost of the specific employees identified in the techni-
cal proposal, AmerInd should have explained in its proposals
any reasons for the difference between the cost of the
personnel identified in the technical proposal and the costs
claimed in the cost proposal, Despite AmerInd's detailed
arguments on this subject in its protest filings, none of
these reasons were set forth in its cost proposal as an
explanation for the discrepancy.'

With respect to AmerInd's specific claims about why its
costs might be lower than the cost of the individuals pro-
posed, we see no reason why the Navy should have attempted
to extrapolate some lower labor rate for AmerInd based on
the location of portions of the work, the nature of the
economy, or the likelihood of an influx of new hites paid
less than current AmerInd employees, Sir-ce Amerlnd did not
offer those reasons as explanation for its lower labor
rates--as requested by the REF--we cannot fault the Navy for
having failed to come up with them on its own, In addition,
in each of these areas, AmerInd is asking the Navy to ignore
the cost of the personnel named in the technical proposal
and accept instead AmerIndi's speculation about the cost of
unnamed, unidentified individuals, who might become available
for significantly less than AmerInd's existing workforce.
In short, we find that the Navy's adjustment to AmerInd's
direct labor costs to ensure that those costs match the
resumes identified in the technical proposal was reasonable
and consistent with the evaluation criteria set forth in the
RFP. see PRC/VSE Assocs, Joint Venture, B-240160 et al.,
Occ, 30, 1990, 90-2 CPD ¶ 348.

Escalation of Labor Costs in Option Years

Amerlnd also argues that the Navy improperly adjusted its
proposed labor costs when it rejected AmerInd's BAFO assump-
tion that it would not be necessary to escalate labor rates
during the option years of the contract, and instead applied
an escalation rate of 3 percent per year.

'The closest AmerInd comes to providing any of these reasons
..n its cost proposal is foupd in an explanation of its
compensation plan. Specifically, AmerInd's initial cost
proposal at pages 3 through 4 explains that the company's
policy is to hire entry level employees at"the1low end of
the pay scale. This statement, found within the compensa-
tion plan appended to the cost proposal, ddes not purport to
be an explanation of why AmerInd's labor rates differ from
the rates paid to its proposed personnel, but instead is
merely a statement abouL the firm's salary procedures.
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In its initial cost proposal, both AmerInd and its major
subcontractor proposed escalation of more than 3 percent per
year in direct labor costs, In the BAFO submission--after
having been told that award worjld be made to the offeror
with the low evaluated co'st--both companies deleted their
respective escalation factors, As in the previous section,
Amerlnd argues that this decision was reasonable given
projected unemployment of DOD and DOD-contractor employees
and the possibility of new hires, In its evaluation of
proposed costs, the Navy decided to apply a 3 percent esca-
lation factQr to the proposed direct labor costs of all
three offerors in the competitive range,

Although AmerInd could well be correct in its prediction
about future cost escalation, it is the Navy, not AmerInd,
that must bear the risk if actual rates increase during
performance', See Bendix Field Enfqg Corp., B-246236,
Feb, 25, '199g2, 92-1 CPD 9 227, With this concern in mind,
we find reasonable the Navy's decision to apply a uniform
escalation factor to offerors's proposed labor costs fin
option years given the following factors considered by the
agency, First, the Defense Contract Audit Agency (DCAA)
recommended against abandoning the use of an escalation
factor to evaluate these costs, Second, the Navy's exper-
ience has been that companies doing business with the
government have routinely experienced escalating labor rates
over extended performance periods, Finally, the Navy noted
that its experience with AmerInd, in particular, has been
that the company has historically experienced an escalation
rate even higher than the 3 percent factor applied here,
Accordir.9ly, we take no issue with the Na,'y's decision to
apply a uniform escalation factor to the labor rates
proposed by the offerors, Id.

Overhead Rates

AmerInd next contends that the Navy improperly used the
overhead rate found in its initial proposal and unreasonably
ignored the lower rates in.TmerInd's BAFC. In this regard,
AmerIndc!s initial proposal offered a single composite over-
head rate to be applied to all direct costs.2 As initially
proposed, the composite rate dropped slightly between the
base year and the first option year, and did not change
throughout the remaining option periods.

In evaluating AmerInd's initial proposal, DCAA advised the
Navy that the overhead rate appeared acceptable, but
cautioned that since the rate was new--and lower than the

2This composite rate was computed using field and on-site
rates based on the allocation between field and on-site
effort specified in the RFP.
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agency's previous experience with AmerInd--the Navy mighF
want to consider negotiating a cap on the rate, The Navy
chose not to negotiate a rate cap with any of the offerors,
however, based on its concern that such a sap might result
in less efficient vontract performance. Since the Navy
decided that it would accept AmerInd's proposed indirect
rate, it made no mention of the -ate during discussions,

Upon receipt of AmerInd's BAFO, the Navy noticed that
AmerInd had reduced jts proposed composite overhead rate by
more chan 7 percentage points in the base year, and by an
additional 1 percentage point for each of the option years.
AmerInd's HAFO gave no explanation of the reason why the
company apparently believed its overhead rate should be
lower than the rate it initially proposed!. CAA advised the
Navy that it had not reviewed AmerInd's BAFO overhead rate
and did not recommend that the rate be acceptedg instead,
0CAA recommended that the Navy evaluate AkerInd's proposal
using the overhead rates in its initial proposal. The Navy
did so.

According to AmerInd, it was unreasonable for the Navy to
reject its BAFO overhead rate simply because DCAA had not
yet reviewed the rate, Amerrnd argues that DCAA was well
aware that the rate was specffically developed for this
contract and was based on a blend of Cield and on-site
rates, which were authorized for provisional use.

We find the Navy's use of AmerInd's initial ovehnead rate to
be reasonable under the circumstances here. FirstffAmerInd
--not the Navy, not DCAA--bears responsibility for providing
explanations for changes made between the time of initial
proposal and BAFO submissions. Earle Palmer Brown Cos.,
Inc., 70 Comp. Gen. 667 (1991), 91-2 CPD ¶ 1341 Aircraft
Porous Mtndia, Inc., B-241665.2; B-241665.3, Apr. 8, 1991,
91-1 CPD'¶ 356, affdi , B-241665.4, June 28' 1991, 91-1 CPD
¶ 613. AnierInd's BAFO offers no explanation for the change,
or any reason why the Navy should accept the change.
Second, the Navy was already concerned that even AmerInd's
initial overhead rate was too low, As stated above, DCAA
had recommended tfiat since the initially proposed rate was
new, and lower than the agency's past experience with this
company, the Navy should consider negotiating a rate cap.
The Navy inferred from DCAA's comments abotit the rate, and
from the recommendation to negotiate a capped rate, that
DCAA lacked confidence in AmerInd's ability to perform at
even its initial--and higher--overhead rate. Therefore,
when faced with an overhead rate even lower than the rate
initially proposed, and given no explanation by the contrac-
tor about why the rate should be considered realistic, the
Navy reasonably decided to stick with the initial rate,
which had been accepted--albeit not enthusiastically--by

9 B-248324



DCAA, In our view, the Navy's precautions here were
reasonable.

G&A Rate

AmerInd's final contention is that the Navy unreasonably
rejected its proposed G&A rate and instead substituted a
recent year-to-date actual rate--a rate Amerlnd considers an
anomaly,

In its initial proposal, submitted March 5, 1991, AmerInd
offered a G&A rate approximately equal to those it experi-
enced in fiscal years 1989 and 1990--the two most recent
year-end rates available at that time,3 DCAA reviewed the
rate initially proposed and recommended that it be accepted,
DCAA also recommended that the Navy negotiate a cap on
AmerInd's G&A, however, because AmerInd was experiencing
rates significantly higher than it had in the 2 previous
fiNcal years, As with DCAA's recommended cap on overhead,
the Navy decided not 'to negotiate a G&A cap.

In its J)AFO, AmerInd raised its rate approximately 1 per-
centage'joint above the rate in its initial proposal. In
addition, AmerInd stated that there was no anticipated
change in business volume that would materially affect the
proposed G&A rate, As before, DCAA continued to recommend
acceptance of the initial rate, along with a negotiated rate
cap. However, the DCAA auditor also advised the Navythat
AmerInd's September 1991 year-to-date GdA rate was almlost
twice as high as the rates experienced in 1989 and 1990.
Uxing this information, the Navy evaluated the cost proposal
using AmerInd's higher year-to-date G&A rate provided by
DCAA.

In its complaint that using the September 1991 interim G&A
rate was inappropriate, AmerInd points out. that by the end
of its fiscal year, its G&A rate was more than 2 percentage
points lower than the rate provided to the Navy by DCAA.
Next, AmerInd argues that even its final 1991 G&A rate
should not be used in the cost realism analysis because the
1991 rate is not representative of ito normal experience.

AmerInd's complaint here ignores the Navy's responsibility
in awarding cost reimbursable contracts to assure that it
considers arn'offerotfs most probable cost. Our review shows
that whilelnothing in AmerInd's BAFO suggested that the
agency need look beyond the fiscal year 1989 or 1990 G&A
rates, AmevIfid was, in fact, experiencing a G&A rate almost:
twice that of the previous 2 years. When the Navy, through

3AmerInd's fiscal years mirror those used by the federal
government, They run from October 1 to Sepcember 30.
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its own diligence, found out about AmerInd's most recent
cost experience, the agency reasonably put that information
to use,

The Navy's use of an actual rate instead of the lower rate
claimed in AmerInd's BAFO is the result of AmerInd's failure
to provide sufficient information in its BAFO, AmerInd's
BAFO failed to alert the Navy to the fact that the company
was currently experiencing muCh higher G&A rates, and failed
to explain why those higher current rates might be consid-
ered anomalous,. As a result, the Navy wal forced to
attempt to discern AmerInd's most likely cost without the
benefit. of any explanation from AmerInd about its most
recent G&A experience,

With respect to the claim that the Navy's use of the
September 1991 interim rate was unreasonable, we find uncori-
vincing AmerInd's contentions that the Navy should have used
some other rate--such as AmerInd's fiscal 1992 budgeted rate
or its February 1999 interim rate, While either of these
rates would have been more favorable to AmerInd, there is
nothing in the record to show that the Navy was aware of
either one. Since AmerInd provided no information
whatsoever to the Navy on this point, we will not fault the
Navy based on what--in essence--is a complaint that the Navy
chose an unfavorable snapshot from which to predict
AmerInd's costs.

Likewise, with respect to the suggestion that using the
fiscal year 1991 rate would be improper because it does not
re~present AnmerInd's average rate, the problem again is one
that is ultimately traceable to AmerInd's BAFO. Since
AmerInd did not avail itself of the opportunity to make a
more informative presentation about its G&A rate, we will
not fault the Navy for looking to AmerInd's most recent
actual G&A experience for guidance about the most likely
future cost. In our view, the Navy's decision to use recent
actual figures, in the face of a lack of other helpful
information, was reasonable.

4In an aff4davit appended to the. protester's comments, a
representative of AmerInd explains that the fiscal year 1991
G&A rate was unusually high because of a loss of funding on
one contract, and delays in awarding others, AmerInd's
representative explains that these funding delays resulted
in a reduction in the number of direct labor dollars against
which G&A could be applied. The representative explains
that the costs have since been reduced and funding and award
issues have been resolved, thus causing the G&A rate to be
lower.
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CONCLUSION

For the reasons above, we find the Navy conducted a proper
evaluation of cost proposals, and that its upward adjust-
ments to AmerInd's proposed labor costs, overhead and G&A
were reasonable. As a result, the selection of OC for award
was proper.

The protest is denied.

t James F. Hinch n
General Counse
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